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During the 12 years of our summer camps, 164 chil-

dren have attended our camps, and the total num-
ber of participants was 404. A large number of

ready attended 8 of our summer camps, seven chil-
dren have attended 7 camps, nine children have al-
ready returned six times and eight children
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children return every year. Two children have al- fir :_m_—-'--. dren have joined the summer camps as part of our
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“When one falls, both

get warm!” Fourteen-year-old
Thomas tried to memorize a verse from
the Bible: “Two are better than one; because
they have a good reward for their labour.
For if they fall, the one will lift up his fellow...”
Nevertheless, we are happy that older boys
return keep coming to our events
and do their best to complete
the tasks.

;ﬁve tlmes..New children keep coming, most of them
are siblings, relatives or friends of the children
= who already attended. 12 already grown-up chil-

" team, taking up the roles of cooks, counsellors or

'=_simply volunteers.
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Summer camps

O ur first experience with summer camps,
not yet organized by us, took place in
1993 and 1994. We collected our first valu-
able experience and learned more about what
it entails to take Roma children to summer
camps. We learned that certain rules must be
followed, that we cannot bring children we do
not know well, or with whose parents we don't
have a good relationship. Also, we needed to
provide outdoor equipment for children
whose families can't afford it.

nother big inspiration for us were

the scout-type camps organised by
the non-profit organisations Pathfinder Club
and Royal Rangers. For several years, we kept
attending these camps with a small group of
Roma children. We learned a lot of useful
games and activities; we learned how a good
day should be organized. Another valuable
cooperation was with the non-profit orga-
nization Kvitek, where we were also able to
send some of our Roma children. And then, in
2011, we also attended a “Police” summer
camp. A group of police officers repeatedly
organized a summer camp for socially dis-
advantaged children whose parents often had

clashes with the police. What an excellent
idea! This allowed the children to have their
first positive experience with the police.

B ut as the group of children interested in
our activities grew over the years, we got
to a point where it was no longer possible

to take only small groups of children to camps
organized by other organizations. And this is
when we made the decision to start our own
summer camps. For the first three years
(2012-2014), we only organized one run of
the camp. Since 2015 onwards, we have
added another run every summer. This al-
lowed us not only to accommodate more
children, but also to divide the camps into
the girl's week and the boys’ week. This
worked really well for us. We could modify
both of the camps to better suit the gender

and the hobbies of the individuals attending
the given week. Separating boys and girls also
removed some tension between the children,
and removed the danger that they will pay
each other visits at night.

O ur first summer camp took place in 2012
near Konstantinovy Lazné as part of

the project Vahy (Scales). It was a 10-day camp
with the theme “What am | going to become?”
During these 10 days, we kept introducing
different jobs, and towards the end, the chil-
dren had several test interviews where they
“applied for jobs”. Throughout the camp,

they collected various certificated in different
subjects (science, English, strength training,
cleaning, math, reciting some Bible verses ...)
and depending on how they did in the exams,
they could then apply for suitable jobs.




For example, for a cleaner, only the Bible
and the cleaning exam were required. If they
applied to become a doctor, they needed

to pass almost all the exams.

he next year, 2013, the theme of the camp
was “Knights of Love”. We enjoyed
the beauty of the surrounding mountains,
as well as the assistance of the hut warden.
With his help, we visited the local under-
ground bunker, designed to defend our coun-
try in the past, and the zoo in Dvir Kralové.
And then, there is a story | will never forget.
One of our team members could not find her
pocket knife. And so, we announced that we

will not start breakfast until we find the lost
knife. Young Michal immediately volunteered
and started searching for it. After a while, he
came back saying he needed someone to help
him. He told the other boy that he looked for
the knife everywhere, everywhere except

for one of the drawers in the hall. And the boy
indeed found it in the place where Michal
“forgot” to look! Michal had various diagnosed
disorders, he attended school for children with
special educational needs, but he handled

the ‘lost knife’ situation brilliantly.

n 2014, another important figure entered
the scene. Ales Faber - the second husband
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of the organization's leader - was a brave man
who did not panic and run away from

a woman taking care of five children as well as
the local Romani community. He was con-
vinced that a proper summer camp must be
Scout-style camp - with tents, teepees, field
kitchens and all. Everything else is cowardly.
But he did not only speak about it, but went
on to build such a camp. All right. Let’s openly
admit that the first year of the Scout-style
camp was rather challenging. We had trouble
raising money, so our camp did not take place
until late August - a period of summer with
already pretty cold nights. We also didn't have
as much equipment yet, and one week before
the announced start, we did not have much
more than a stretch of an empty field. For

the first two days, we wandered through

the forests nearby, looking for suitable wood

poles for the teepees, the kitchen and other
purposes. Of course we had all the necessary
permissions. The canopy over our kitchen was
rather short, and the other accessories were
barely suitable for our needs, but somehow,
the summer camp turned out to be a success,
and left everyone with many wonderful
memories.

n the following years, the mayor of Bochov,

Mr. Egert, provided us with better materials
to upgrade our field kitchen, he helped us
mow the grass (we have another kind volun-
teer, Mr. Vanousek, helping us with that a lot,
too), and in times of draught, he had drinking
water delivered to us by volunteer firefighters
from Bochov. Last but not least, he allowed us
to sleep over at the Hartenstejn castle several
times, which usually marked the ceremonial
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ending of the summer camp - and was

the perfect place to carry out the “knighting
ceremony”. Thank you very much for all

the assistance!

ince 2015, we have been organizing

two runs of the residential summer camp.
The camps always have a unique theme.
We have already had Indians, knights, agents,
rescuers, sailors, cowboys, Israelites and their
exodus from Egypt, we had construction of

the railroad in the Wild West, and Noah's Ark.

Our traditional daily program begins with
a warm-up after we wake the children up.

After breakfast, we carry out the morning
hygiene, we give children points for the clean-
liness of their tents, and after that, we have

a “morning story”, which is typically a short
moral story. For the rest of the morning, there
are themed workshops where children work in
groups, learn new knowledge and skills.
Depending on the camp theme, the work-
shops deal with various topics and skills:
meteorologist, sailor, interpreter, scribe,
carpenter, farmer, architect... After we have
had snacks, the children help with various
activities necessary to run the camp: they
fetch water from a nearby well, they collect

trash left behind, they help prepare wood for
the kitchen stove and campfire, and wash
dishes after lunch.

unch is followed by a lunch break. During

the break, we offer a few non-demanding
activities, and for the more active children, we
offer an opportunity to play football or go for
a bike ride. We constantly try to channel their
energy in the right direction, especially at
the boys' camp, so that they don't get into
fights and other kinds of mischief.

he children can use a colourful bulletin

board to review the information discussed
during the workshops, because they take
exams in these topics later. The exams are
designed in such a way that everyone can
easily pass at least one of them. We never
forget to compliment the children on how
smart they are and how well they studied. This
is a major moment for them, because not

many of them have experienced much success
and appreciation at school. Some of the exams
are hard to pass, because we want to give
children a challenge, and find special talents
that stand out. We need to know, for example,
which kids have a good chance at a high
school, which kids will do great at vocational
schools - because crafts are once again in high
demand on the job market.

I n the afternoon, we organize team
competitions and games, whether in the
camp directly or in the surrounding forests.
Evenings are dedicated to knowledge quizzes
and singing songs around the campfire.
Typically, the summer camps have a one-day
“special event” or trip, for example a trip to
the children’s rope centre, the swimming pool
near Sokolov, or one-day rafting down

the Ohre River.




Overnight stays for families
with children

hildren who have attended our camps often

carry away lot of memories and enthusi-
asm. Over time, their enthusiasm started to rub
off on their parents, who voiced their interest
to experience these activities as well.

Many of them “missed out” on them as
children and saw an opportunity to catch up
now! At first, we had our concerns, as we
don't feel comfortable having some of

the fathers around. But in the end, we took
the leap of faith, and we applied for a Euro-
pean subsidy for family trips with children.
The second attempt was successful, and we
had a green light to start organizing overnight
family weekends and family weeks as part of

the “I Already Know How” project for families
with children in 2018. The project lasted until
January 2021, and in that period, we orga-
nized 11 weekends and 7 week-long events.
We had 82 adult participants and many chil-
dren, staying in different places.

amily getaways and overnight stays have

many advantages. Mothers and fathers can
unwind, stop thinking about chores and cook-
ing, and enjoy the moments spent together, in-
stead. We discussed important topics, such as
money management; what happens if | spoil
my child too much; what happens if children
don'’t attend school; how to choose a partner
for life - this was not only relevant for teen-
agers, but also for some mothers with already
five children of their own. During the adult
discussions, we had other people taking care
of the kids. We also went on hikes where we
learned about different tree types, we held

running races or walked over logs. In the eve-
ning, we had a fun night game, for example in
the basement. Everyone enjoyed it a lot. Eve-
nings were also great opportunities to play
knowledge games - we made up our own
guestions relating to the place where we were
staying or the topics we were discussing.

A nother great benefit of the overnight stays
was the fact that we could talk and reflect
about each other's lives. We could comment
on some parenting methods, such as “Just give
it to them so that they stop crying”. We had
the opportunity to show parents that setting
boundaries works for both sides. It was kind of
funny when some kids listened to us more
than their parents. We, on the other hand,
were inspired by the Roma culture

and the way the families stick together.



ometimes, we watched inspirational film
together, such as the Butterfly Circus,
or films about Jesus for children. After watch-
ing a film, we tried to understand the message,
and to understand our lives better. Luckily,
everyone seemed to know how to solve other
people’s problems, so that was a start.©

ach of the events was unique. Each event
was shaped by the participants,
the weather, the relationships between
the participants, the severity of various ad-
dictions. We only allowed adults to smoke in
designated areas, so those individuals who
were used to more freedoms could get very
grumpy. Fortunately, this was rare. Overall,
these family events turned out better than
expected. For this reason, we have included

these events in our next major project,

the “Family Teaching Family” project that was
financed from the Norway Grants. Thanks

to this project we were able to organize

eight overnight events for a total of 121 peo-
ple between 2021-2023. In addition to our
favourite places in Sumava, we also visited
the safari zoo in Dvlr Kralové. We continue
to try to include educational overnight events
in our upcoming projects because we know
how beneficial they are for all the participants.
Through various games and activities, all
participants collect new valuable memories,
parents expand their parenting skills and fami-
lies gain inspiration on how to spend quality
time together.




R esidential events include popular sleep-
overs at our organization’s premises. These
are always an intense experience for all in-
volved, however, not everyone has the same
memories. While the feedback from the chil-
dren include: “It was great!”, “Everyone was
there!”, “We ate the biggest pizza in the whole
world!”, “We had an amazing time!”. The super-
visors, on the other hand, keep saying “I didn't
get any sleep.”, “They were up until 3 a.m.

and then started going to the toilet.”, “Never
again!”. We often ask ourselves why we keep

doing this to ourselves. But the children love it
so much! And there is one more advantage:
When we need to go to a more distant place
for a trip, we really need to leave early in

the morning, and a sleepover event guaran-
tees that the children will get up on time.
Additionally, these events give us an oppor-
tunity to get to know the new children better-
we can find out whether these kids can man-
age to sleep outside their homes, and if it will
be possible to take them to our summer
camps. The sleepover program traditionally
includes a knowledge quiz, big pizza, a night
game in the basement, and watching films.




“We are
looking forward to it soooo
much!” That's how the chil-dren feel
about summer camps. The pandemic measures in
2021 have made it impossible for us to organize some
of our traditional events, and made everyone very excited
about our next summer camp, with 22 boys and 16 girls
on two separate runs. We had a lot of fun, played games
and pondered about spiritual topics. The theme was
“Journey to the Promised Land” and we lear-
ned about Egypt, Israel, Moses
and God's actions towards
people.

“I have to collect
some iron, so we have money for
dinner...” In Pilsen, some of the chﬂdrer;1 have :gt g W U > :
face quite a different type of challenges t ari'nTo kg N . AU Let’s launch the boat into the water?”
kids. 14-year-old Christopher Oﬂ?]“ Fr’ﬁfﬁt This RN o Vo - i _ _ Our children's self-confidence is absolutely unlimited. Our
garbage cans late at Hoi ?dn'atsha\f/;e been Al T wooden boat had no bottom and it was in a poor shape.
issue has no easy solution. s ' y \ ' ) Yet our kids had faith that we can use it.©

able to do what I doif | weren't able to pray to

i help
God, to cry and to ask Him for
and strength. As for some issues, W€ are
unable to solve them in our own power...

A fifty-year-old Romani man told us: “I felt like
a completely different person during the trip. I'd go

again in a heartbeat...” And then there was one mother, who
made her first bike trip with her 9-year old son. A mom and dad with
five children, also experienced a bike trip for the first time with us.
A dad of two sons - the older one is eleven years old - was on a trip
with his children for the first time. Another family was in the pool for
the first time with their four children. That is a lot of “first times”...
Our list could go on for a long time. We are really grateful for
everything we could do within the “I Already Know How” EU
project. We are happy for every inspiration and every nice
memory that we were able to create...




‘I don't lik " That'
IKé you.” That's how one of
the fathers_started our conversation after coming back
from the pollcg station. He went to file a report about
someone _harn_1|ng his family. In the past, he would
handle similar situations with a fist fight, and, in doing
so, he wogld break the law. The police resolved
the reported issue to the father’s satisfaction, so he did
not have to take justice into his own hands this
time. We are so proud of him!

“Going
to fetch the Death

March medal too?” someone ir\1N e
a soldier-like uniform asked us as V\;emaking
walking up the hill. | thouc;ngtt:feb\:gaath S
j ause we wereé , .
: Jsvl;%nl?ffb‘ccidentally, we found ourselves In

i t.
i |d War Il memorial even ' . .
the middle of tlﬁi\éc)erry bit of it! Everyone T,

we ;rrggzed us with a kind "He"°.t “ - o L * ~father now..." In 2017, we had just under
> nd smiled at us. That doesn _ o WY F N " 30 applications for the girls' and boys' summer camps with
happen to us in Pilsen. . - L iy e AR MY ¢ the theme “What Am | Going to Become?”. We never know until the last moment
J i’ Tt P AT i b how many kids will actually show up. 24 boys came instead of 20, so we had to send 4 of them
o & ol home, as we had no extra places in the tents. These 4 boys did not come to our other activities during
the year, which was the condition for coming to the summer camp. | still felt deeply sorry | had to send
them away. There were only nine girls for the second run. One girl cried because her friend didn't show up,
and left before we boarded the bus. One participant was a boy - a twin brother of one of the girls. But
otherwise, we had a great time.

There were various reasons why many girls did not show up, even though they signed up. In one of

llwe
, want to go to camp
too!” our children's parents have been
demanding for years. Thanks to the European

projgct “I Know How", we were finally able to make it
possible for them. Educational trips with experiential
and educational activities for parents and entire

families have proven very successful! We will
continue to implement them in other
projects as much as possible.

“Pavla, I've got glasses now!”
Roman shouts as soon as he enters the room.
He attended our camp in the summer, and he was unable
to see the strawberries 30 cm away from him. He struggled
to see the paper when he was drawing. After arriving home,
| kindly but firmly told his parents repeatedly that they needed
to address this issue immediately. Otherwise, he would perform
poorly at school because he simply wouldn't see anything.
It worked, and Roman started the next school
year with new glasses on. | was very
happy for him.

the families, the father came home from prison after 4 years, and took the girls away (he and the mother did
not live together). Nobody knew where they were or when they come back. The friends of these girls also
refused to go. In another family, the mother started a new job, and the daughter had to babysit her younger
siblings. Her cousin did not want to go without her, so both girls did not show up.

It is indeed not easy to organize the summer camps. But we are grateful that we can provide this
opportunity to children who would otherwise not be admitted to regular summer camps, as they would
not meet many requirements. We are happy that the children keep coming back, that they enjoy
the camps, and that the older children already announced their interest in becoming part of

the team. We are looking forward to the next years!




